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Councilmember Robert Carroll, Chair
Councilmember Joseph Pontanilla, Vice-Chair
Councilmember G. Riki Hokama, Member (In 2:01 p.m.)
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Councilmember Dain P. Kane, Member
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ADMIN.:

Clayton Yoshida, Planning Program Administrator, Current Planning Division,
Department of Planning
Robyn Loudermilk, Planner, Department of Planning
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Environmental Management
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Counsel

OTHERS:

Marty Herling, Banyan Tree Plantation (Item No. 40)
Christopher L. Hart, Chris Hart & Partners, Inc. (Applicant's consultant) (Item No. 40)

CHAIR CARROLL: .. .(gavel). .. This Land Use Committee meeting of July 7th , 2005 will
come to order.
... For this morning, we have Members Kane; Mateo ... Vice-Chair of the Committee,
Pontanilla; and Tavares. Excused are Molina, Johnson, Anderson, and Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Good afternoon, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Good afternoon, Mr. Kane--
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VICE-CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR CARROLL: --and to all of you.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... (laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: This morning, we have only one item on the agenda-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Afternoon.
CHAIR CARROLL: --Land Use Item 40, district boundary amendment, changes in zoning, and
conditional permit. .. for Banyan Tree Bed and Breakfast in Makawao.

ITEM NO. 40:

DISTRICT BOUNDARY AMENDMENT, CHANGE IN ZONING, AND
CONDITIONAL PERMIT FOR "BANYAN TREE BED &
BREAKFAST" (MAKAWAO) (C.c. No. 02-55)

CHAIR CARROLL: Just to bring us all up to date, so we're on the same page over here ... on
June 1S\ 2005, this Committee met to consider the request for a district boundary
amendment, conditional change in zoning, and conditional permit by Marty Herling for
the operation of a transient vacation rental operation known as the "Banyan Tree Bed and
Breakfast", on approximately 2.102 acres at 3265 Baldwin Avenue. At that meeting, the
Committee voted ... (cleared throat)... excuse me ... voted to recommend that the
revised proposed district boundary amendment bill and the revised proposed conditional
change in zoning bill be passed on to first reading. The Committee deferred
consideration of the revised proposed conditional permit bill pending further discussion.
The Committee requested the following from the Department of Planning: a supplement
to the Department's, Planning correspondence dated February 13 th , 2002, listing
conditions the Department will recommend to the Maui Planning Commission for
inclusion in the State Land Use Commission special use permit, including conditions
relating to any applicable terms of the settlement agreement between the Applicant and
Richard and Lynn Ramson [sic1; Americans with Disabilities Act compliance and
traffic-related improvements; number two, confirmation of the additional
conditions ... the Department would advise be incorporated into the proposed conditional
permit bill, including those infrastructure improvements referenced in the Director's
October 13 th , 2003 correspondence to the Chair of the prior Council's Planning and Land
Use Committee (the Maui Planning Department's Report to the Maui Planning
Commission, July 24t\ 2001 meeting), as well as compliance with the terms of the
special use permit; a revised land zoning map, Number L-1 066, reflecting that the change
is from Interim District, rather than Agricultural District, to the RU-l Rural District. The
Planning Director responded to the Committee's request by correspondence dated
June 22 nd , 2005. The Committee received a further revised proposed bill, entitled: a bill
for an ordinance granting a conditional permit. Uh ... and that, we have before us.
Purpose of the revised bill is to incorporate the additional conditions recommended by
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the Department of Planning. Members, we have no presentation from the Applicant or
the Department this morning since we are continuing the discussion where we left off.
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR CARROLL: . . . We have, of course ...the Applicant and the representatives,
Chris Hart... the Planning Department, Robin Loudermilk, the Planner for this project;
and Michael Miyamoto is Public Works; and we have our Deputy Corporation Counsel.
At this time, before we proceed any further, I'm going to open public testimony. Is there
anyone wishes to, is anyone signed up for testimony?
MS. NAKATA: No, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Is there anyone that wishes to give public testimony at this time?
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR CARROLL: ... Seeing no one, there's no objection, we'll close public testimony.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: No objection.
CHAIR CARROLL: Public testimony is now closed. Members ...
. . . I would now open discussion from the floor. Excuse me-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Any.. .I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman, if I may?
CHAIRCARROLL: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Is there any opening comments from the Planning Department?
No?
CHAIR CARROLL: ... Planning Department? Corporation Counsel? Or Mr. Miyamoto?
Does anyone of the staff have any opening remarks they would like to make at this time?
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR CARROLL: ... Hearing none, Members, do you wanna have a few moments to go
through the binder to catch up on the information that I have just. .. passed on to you?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes?
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: On the meeting that we had the last time, the reason why we're
here is ...because of the six new conditions that were added ... to this request.
CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Because, we're here this afternoon-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Microphone.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I'm sorry.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah, that, that would be better.
ALL: ... (laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: That can help, right?
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Mister-VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Bring your ear right here-CHAIR CARROLL: --we, we-VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Nah.
CHAIR CARROLL: We need to remember Mr. Nishiki.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Continue.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
VICE-CHAIR PONT ANILLA: The reason why we're here this afternoon is to ensure that the
six conditions that we placed at the last meeting is included as part of this ... approval
process.
CHAIR CARROLL: Correct.
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VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA:
about?

And ... should we go over the six conditions that we talked

CHAIR CARROLL: We can-VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: And maybe Corporation Counsel-CHAIR CARROLL: --go over the six conditions-VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: --can ...
CHAIR CARROLL: Uh ...
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: ... lead us into that direction?
CHAIR CARROLL: Planning Department?
VICE-CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Or Planning.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Just to follow up as to Councilmember Pontanilla indicated, there was
some questions regarding conditions to be imposed on, on the conditional permit for the
proposed use. This was a unique situation in that there was a intervention on the Land
Use Commission special use permit. So we did not have any formal recommendations to
the Planning Commission that would normally also, then be incorporated into
any ... conditional permit that comes before the Council.
. . . The ... six additional conditions are on Page 4 of our June 22 nd , 2005 letter to
Bob Carroll, with the approved for transmittal by the Mayor on June 23 rd • Just briefly,
these conditions are specific to this particular project. There are, I believe, five ... other
conditions that we reviewed previously--and those are the standard, the, the length of
time, the non-transferability, and so forth. The first condition is, that we would add on is
that the full compliance with the conditions of the Land Use Commission special use
permit shall be rendered. And those conditions, first proposed conditions are also part of
this June 22 nd , 2005 letter that we transmitted. Now those would be the conditions that
we recommend to our Planning Commission once we go back. The remaining
conditions ...
. . . Number 2, 3, 4, and 5 have to do with driveway and sight-distance issues on the
property.
COUNCILMEMBER T AVARES: Point of clarification, Mr. Chair? What are you reading
from?
MS. LOUDERMILK: I don't know how it's referenced in your--
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: You have a June 22nd transmittal?
MS. LOUDERMILK: Yes.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, 'cause .. .if we follow that, you've got standard
conditions, Number 1 through-MS. LOUDERMILK: That would be for the-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --7.
MS. LOUDERMILK: --Land Use Commission special use permit.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
continues that--

And then there's a "project-specific conditions" that

MS. LOUDERMILK: Yeah, that would be for the Land Use Commission special use permit.
And if we go to-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: 8 through 18.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Yeah, if you--yes. And when we go to Page 4, we'll start on the bottom
with the conditional-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, those conditional permits?
MS. LOUDERMILK: --permits, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MS. LOUDERMILK: That's-CHAIR CARROLL: You-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: --have that?
MS. LOUDERMILK: Yeah. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yep.
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MS. LOUDERMILK: Thank you. Thank you for the clarification.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I was on the wrong page.
CHAIR CARROLL: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: ... Uh... one, are you finished-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes. Oh, no, I am finished.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay. Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: If I can just suggest that we just have one person talking at a
time? And if we can ask the Planner, please let. .. the Members .. .(laughter) . .. finish
what they're saying before she responds because we're on record, we're trying to take
notes or minutes, and it's hard to have two and three people talking at the same time so
we can all understand what's going on. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. And that is why at several of the meetings I have asked that
people only speak when I call on them. All right, now back to Robyn.
MS. LOUDERMILK: ... We're-CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Loudermilk?
MS. LOUDERMILK: --back on Page 4 of the June 22nd , 2005 transmittal. Conditions Number
2, 3, 4, and 5 have to do with the site distance and other improvements specific to the
driveway and the property. And then Condition Number 6 is that the Applicant shall
continue to meet the requirements for individual wastewater treatment systems of the
State Department of Health. Within the past year, there has been ...revisions to the EPA
guidelines regarding .. .large individual wastewater treatment systems. Mr. Herling's
property does not fall into that category at this point in time, but this is just to ensure that
whatever's ... current standards or future standards are imposed by the Department of
Health for these individual wastewater treatment systems are ... complied with. And
those were the additional six conditions ... um...the Department had recommended be
incorporated into the conditional permit.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Ms. Tavares?

-7-

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 7, 2005

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, if I could ask somebody to please help
me understand which is the official document that we will be using? Because I'm
looking at. .. the ordinance, the last entry .. .in here. And as .. .if the ordinance is the
thing, or is there is some other official document that delineates the conditions that
Ms. Loudermilk was just. .. referencing?
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, the Committee would be considering the revised proposed bill
transmitted from the Department of the Corporation Counsel on June 29. That revised
proposed bill incorporates the six additional conditions Ms. Loudermilk noted. And she
was reading from the Department of Planning's June 22 nd memo.
CHAIR CARROLL: And that is the last thing in the binder.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... Okay, hold on just a second .
... 7,8,9,10,11.
... Okay, in the transmittal of June 22nd , there are 18 conditions ... and then there are six
conditions for the conditional permit.
And the bill does not contain all of
those ... conditions. So, you know, help me find myself in here.
CHAIR CARROLL: Uh ... Planning Department?
MR. YOSHIDA: Yes ... Commissioner, I mean ... Councilmember Tavares-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, I got _ _ _ ... (laughter )...
MR. YOSHIDA: --and ... Members, I guess in Condition Number 6 of the proposed bill, it does
say that full compliance with the conditions of the Land Use Commission special use
permit shall be rendered. So it incorporates whatever conditions the commission
approves ... Planning Commission approves for the special use permit, as well as the
other five ... conditions, which are conditions ... proposed Conditions 7 through 11 in the
proposed bill. .. that are in, referenced in our transmittal letter dated June 22 nd .
COUNCILMEMBER T AVARES: Okay, so the June 22nd memo which we were talking about
earlier then, where it says Land Use Commission special use permit, all of those
conditions have already been agreed to or they are part of the conditions for this
permit. .. because it's being incorporated by what you just read in Number 5... oh, no,
Number 6 in the ordinance.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Those ... yes ... with the caveat--we have to go back to the ...Maui
Planning Commission for the special use permit. Because of the intervention ...
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh.
MS. LOUDERMILK: ... that. .. they deferred action, these would be our proposed conditions.
The Planning Commission ... may add additional conditions or revise ... conditions. But
this is what we would be recommending to the Maui Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER TAV ARES: May I ask a further question?
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER T AVARES: For example, if in these conditions that are noted on the
June 22 nd transmittal. .. these are what exist now, prior to what. .. or they don't exist yet
until the Planning Commission reviews them and makes some changes or whatever?
MS. LOUDERMILK: These conditions are not approved yet.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MS. LOUDERMILK: These conditions are those that the Department would be recommending
to the Planning Commission ... when we go back. .. for action on this item.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So ... okay, so in light of, of some of the testimony or letters
that have been written and the intervention, is it the Planning Department still gonna
continue to recommend ... Condition Number 8 under. .. "Project-Specific", which is the
number of guest rooms to a maximum of seven? Is that still gonna be the
recommendation of the Planning Department to the Commission?
MS. LOUDERMILK: Yes.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... And do we have ... the authority to change any of those
conditions at this point?
... And-MS. LOUDERMILK: My ... my understanding is that. .. these conditions are reviewed and
approved by the Planning Commission because they are the final decision-making
authority with the Land Use Commission special use permit.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, so is our option, then, if we wanted to change one of
those, to put it as a condition of zoning?

- 9-

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 7, 2005

... I guess that's more a question for Corp. Counsel than it is for you, Ms. Loudermilk.
CHAIR CARROLL: Corporation Counsel?
MR. GIROUX: Yeah ... you've, you've got the power of zoning because they're, they're ask,
asking for zoning change. So under that, the conditions of zoning, whatever conditions
you feel are applicable under that. .. application, you can then incorporate.
. . . Oh, and I've just been informed that it already went out. So it would have to
be ... amended at first reading.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: What's already "went out"?
MS. LOUDERMILK: At the previous meeting, the ... Committee recommended approval of the
change in zoning on the district boundary amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, the ordinance, the last ordinance-MS. LOUDERMILK: The last ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --attached here.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Yes. So today, we are ... the conditional permit. And if there are gonna
be any changes to the zoning ordinance, it would have to be-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: At first reading.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, help me understand this. I thought that you had said
that the conditions of the permit, the special use permit or the ... conditional use permit
have already been approved by the Commission. Is that what you had said?
MS. LOUDERMILK: ... The original conditions--these are not the original conditions--of the
conditional permit were approved by the Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER T AVARES: Okay.
MS. LOUDERMILK: These are conditions that have been added-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Added?
MS. LOUDERMILK: --at the request of the Council Land Use Committee.
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COUNCILMEMBER T AV ARES: At the last meeting. Yeah.
MS. LOUDERMILK: At the last meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, and I apologize for holding everybody up 'cause I was
not at the meeting and I couldn't figure what. .. what happened .. .(laughter) . ..
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER T AVARES: '" what was different. Okay. Yeah, thank you. Thank you
for that explanation. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you .
. . . Anyone else have any ... questions for ...
NOTE:

Very long silence.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... You know, Mr. Chair-CHAIR CARROLL: Anyone over here? Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --I'm sorry to be in such a fog about this.
CHAIR CARROLL: You may proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So if we wanted to change, for example, Condition Number
8, on the number of guest rooms, can we recommend a change to the Planning
Commission? Let's say if we think there should only be, you know, three guest rooms
instead of seven .
. . . What, what's the process here?
CHAIR CARROLL: Uh ... Planning Department?
MR. YOSHIDA: Yes, Councilmember Tavares ... Members of the Committee, I believe the, one
option may be for the Council to include the condition as a condition of the conditional
permit.
COUNCILMEMBER T AVARES: Uh-huh.
MR. YOSHIDA: Because the applicant, in this case, besides all of the district boundary
amendment and the change in zoning, needs the ...conditional permit and needs the
special use permit.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, need both?
MR. YOSHIDA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh .. .(laughter) . ..
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... Okay, so those conditions are the, for the special use
permit--the ones on the ... transmittal of June 22nd • Where are the conditions of the
conditional use permit?
MS. LOUDERMILK: ... The full listing of the conditions for the conditional permit would be
on the latest version of the bill that you have in your packet. .. transmitted on June 29th •
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... Okay, that, that is ... okay, granting a conditional permit.
...What happened to the, the change in zoning? That's already gone out? Okay, that's
what's already gone out?
COUNCILMEMBERKANE: Yes.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, so we're, we're still doing this conditional permit
thing.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Regarding the use, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: .. .(sigh) ...
MS. LOUDERMILK: And ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
MS. LOUDERMILK: ... if ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Jeez.
MS. LOUDERMILK: ... would you like to know how we got to that number of rooms?
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, 1-MS. LOUDERMILK: .. .(inaudible) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Actually, yes, I would.
MS. LOUDERMILK: That was part of a settlement agreement between the intervenors, the
Rasmussens who live next door, and Mr. Herling. They are the parties that intervened at
the Land Use Commission, on the Land Use Commission special use permit. And ... they
are still intervenors. They are waiting to see what action the Council is taking. As part
of the settlement agreement, the, the Applicant. . .indicated that he would incorporate this
number into any... condition for any of the use permits. 'Cause they initially wanted
add .. .I believe maybe eight rooms. So that, in the settlement agreement with the
Rasmussens, that's where this particular number of rooms emerged.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... And the Rasmussens agreed that the-MS. LOUDERMILK: Yes, this part-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --settlement compromise was from eight to seven?
MS. LOUDERMILK: The Rasmussens ...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Is that right?
MS. LOOUDERMILK: ... A settlement agreement ...
. . . that was signed by the parties--which would be the Rasmussens, as well as the
Applicant, Mr. Marty Herling--this was part of the settlement agreement that they signed
to ...the number of rooms.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Yes. So that's where we, we got. .. got the number from.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Just for your information.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you very much. And thank you for your patience,
Members.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(laughter) . .. All right.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No problem, Aunty.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: A very patient-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Like deja vu-CHAIR CARROLL: --Council.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --allover again.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: All right, there's .. .I have some things but I wanna make sure the
Members have every opportunities. Anyone have anything else?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Yeah, I got one.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yield to you, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Pardon?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: I have a question. And this is for Public Works-CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: --in regards to the conditions that we had set forth regarding
Baldwin Avenue. If the Department is okay with this conditions ...that we imposed on
the Applicant--meaning, grading of the banks, keeping the place clear?
MR. MIYAMOTO: Yes, we did do a field inspection. The Traffic Engineer... County's Traffic
Engineer did do a field inspection today, and some effort has been made to grade the
bank to improve sight distance. But the ... the opinion of the Engineer--maybe a little bit
more could be done to get it up to meet the 30 mile per hour. So we'll be discussing with
the Applicant to further grade it to, to meet it and try and coordinate the efforts so that we
can go ahead and have the required sight distance and make it a safe condition. And
there's a slight additional modification to the ... the mirror that was in place--he wanted it
to, to ... favor more towards the curved area. So we'll be discussing that with the
Applicant.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Anything further?
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... If not, Corporation Counsel. .. first of all. .. we have this proposed transient vacation
rental. Does it come within the definition of a place of public accommodation, and does
that trigger compliance with ADA?
NOTE:

Silence.

MR. GIROUX: ... Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
MR. GIROUX:
I'm not. .. I'm not gonna say I'm an expert at ADA. .. but as far
as ...Federal. .. you know, the Applicant would have to deal with, with that. I mean, if, if
they're gonna violate ... you know, the terms, I, I would have to go back and do more
research if, you know, as far as ... the, the private liability of, of ADA, you know, to a, to
a transient vacation rental. I, I don't think I'm prepared to ... to make any... opinion
today on that.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... (sigh). .. As the Members might know from, remember from our
previous discussions of that application, Public Works ... the advisory comments
regarding ADA compliance in the October 2i\ 2000 correspondence from the former
Director of Public Works and Waste Management. But these comments are not found in
any other. .. transil [sic] vacation rental applications. And I would like to ask Public
Works if they would like to comment on that.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKERS: ... (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: ... And then I will call on Ms. Johnson.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKERS: ... (inaudible) . ..
MR. MIYAMOTO: ... The ... the structures ... my understanding is that, that, they, they would
have to meet some kind of a... ADA requirement because they, they will be renting out
to, pretty much, the general public. And so in their construction, going through the
permitting process, they, their. .. design engineer will probably have to ... meet the
requirements of ADA. As far as from the County's standpoint, anything that becomes the
County responsibility and dedicated to the County, it has to meet the requirements.
CHAIR CARROLL: And the reason I brought this up is for all future applications, I would hope
that the Department--Public Works and Planning--would work closely with our ADA
people and make sure that the ADA compliance is addressed so when they come before
this Committee it will be very clear that they are going to meet ADA compliance.
Ms. Johnson?
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COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair, I think we had touched on that last time, and
it was Condition Number 5--that full compliance with all applicable governmental
reg... requirements shall be rendered. And that was kind of the catch-all where it was, I
believe, in the context of anything that was outside of the parameter, such as ADA
accessibility, additional Fire Codes or EPA requirements--that that was the catch-all. So
that was my understanding anyway. And if it's not correct, please let me know
.. .(laughter) . .. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: You are correct. I just wanted to put it on the record because all of this
time we've had nothing come down from either Public Works or from the Planning
Department addressing ADA. And this is more or less putting them on notice that I
would like it to receive a little more attention.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Members, any further questions? The Chair gives his recommendation.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... One more question, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Tavares, proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: What does the Community Plan say about vacation rentals in
the community plan region?
CHAIR CARROLL: May I calion Ms. Loudermilk?
... Or Mr. Yoshida? Whoever is appropriate .
... Or Mr. Miyamoto.
ALL: .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Since we have all these very knowledgeable people before us.
NOTE:

Very long silence.

CHAIR CARROLL: ... And let the record show that. .. a short time ago, that Mr. Hokama has
joined the Committee, and Ms. Johnson is also present. And she's been here for quite
some time but I did not acknowledge when she came in.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(laughter) . .. Thanks.
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CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. So we have before us today on the Committee now:
Mr. Hokama, Ms. Johnson, Mr. Kane, Mr. Mateo, Mr. Pontanilla, and Ms. Tavares.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... Mr. Chair, may I request a short recess?
CHAIR CARROLL: Five-minute recess .. .(gavel) . ..

RECESS:

2:03 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:11 p.m.

CHAIR CARROLL: ... (gavel) . .. Land Use Committee ... Committee meeting of July i
now back in session. Ms. Tavares.

h

is

COUNCILMEMBER T AVARES: Yes, thank you for the break, Mr. Chairman. I thought I had
a really simple question ... (end of tape, start 1B) . .. raised more questions than provided
answers. Urn ... and I thank Corp. Counsel for some of their clarification on what takes
precedence over what. Mr. Chairman, I would like to propose a condition for the
conditional permit that would limit the number of rooms to four and require that the
owner live on the property.
CHAIR CARROLL: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: Seconded ... motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Mateo. Discussion,
Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Mr. Chairman ... you know, we've been wrestling with
these vacation rentals .. .individual applications now for awhile. Just at the end of this
another point was brought up by a Member that at what time or should not the affordable
housing requirement kick in with a number of units--as hotels are required to kick in one
affordable unit for each hotel room. These are hotel rooms. We have not really had a
thorough discussion, and we don't have an opinion back or, or information back on that
question that was asked the last time. I have ... you know, I'm real concerned about
vacation rentals that start to look like motels. And, to me, when you have a... a structure
where there are seven rooms available for rental for. .. for overnight accommodations,
you're, you're looking at. .. you know, at the very least, boarder-line motel
accommodations. This is in a Rural district, which I don't believe is allowed or
addressed in the Community Plan as a permitted use or not with a conditional permit.
Did you find that out, Ms. Loudermilk?
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MS. LOUDERMILK: Uh...there was nothing specific to either bed and breakfast or transient
vacation rentals in .. .in the Pukalani. .. Upcountry, and the Upcountry Plan. Where the
community plan policies come forward, have to do with the economic
activity ...regarding ... diversity of businesses ... and specifically discouraging large-scale
visitor industry facilities which result in high concentrations of visitors in the
Makawao-Pukalani-Kula region. And the example here was the Maui Tropical
Plantation.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Urn... the .. .land...the land use goals ... one of the .. .land use objectives
and policies have to do with the discouragement of large-scale resorts.
The ... number... of rooms determined at that particular time... seemed reasonable as we
do have bed and breakfast with six rooms, and they do come for Council approval, and
we do have maybe one or two in which they have, maybe, seven. I think the Wailuku
Guest, they might have seven or eight, and, and the person lives on the property. The
represent. .. based upon those, those policies in the Upcountry... Plan ...that. . .it was
weighed against the policy of when Land Use Commission special use permits
And that has to do more with
are ... supported by the community plan.
the ...Public/Quasi-Public facilities ...
. . . and the fact that the applicant now lives on the property, he has relocated. At, at the
time of this application, five years ago, that was an, that was an issue. He now has
moved ... permanently to Maui and lives on the property. So based upon those ...based
upon those policies and the settlement agreement that was done several years ago, that's
where we came to the number of rooms and, and the conclusions that we did to
recommend the approval. There was no discussion on whether bed and breakfasts or
transient vacation rentals are part of the affordable housing.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
MS. LOUDERMILK: I think there's a lot of. .. further discussion that really does need to be
done on that because the definitions in Title 19 run the gamut. We have six or seven
different definitions trying to describe one thing. And it just ...
. . . would be helpful to all of us to ... come to grips on how we want to go
forward--especially with transient vacation rentals. We do have the policy of the bed and
breakfast set forth, and ... that's ...that will continue to be an outstanding issue with, with
other applications that will come-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
MS. LOUDERMILK: --before you folks that have been held, that have been ...transmitted up to
you for review.
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COUNCll.,MEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you for that explanation.
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Tavares ... and Members, the Chair neglected, when I recognized
Ms. Tavares' motion and a second. We have no main motion on the floor.
COUNCll.,MEMBER JOHNSON: Oh .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: So-COUNCll.,MEMBER JOHNSON: Oh, right.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yeah, we have no main motion on the floor, and I would assume that
Ms. Tavares' ... wish to amend the main motion-COUNCll.,MEMBER TAVARES: Uh-huh.
CHAIR CARROLL: --which we have none-UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: .. .(laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: --so if-COUNCll.,MEMBER TAVARES:
interruption)--

Well, I thought we were gonna .. .(inaudible due to

CHAIR CARROLL: The Chair was, should not have recognized your motion .. .(laughter) . ..
So just for-COUNCll.,MEMBER TAVARES: Okay-CHAIR CARROLL: --if you would-COUNCll.,MEMBER T AVARES: --I withdraw the motion-CHAIR CARROLL: --withdraw the motion?
COUNCll.,MEMBER TAVARES: --Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. And this can just have been discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay.
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CHAIR CARROLL: And if we do make any amendments, we need to have a main motion on
the floor. But, further discussion at this time? Mr. Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. This is for Planning. Since you mentioned that we
have several . .. TVRs that are more than one, four bedrooms, what would happen if we
pass something like this today? Do we go back and, and ...
. . . have these ... so-called TVRs comply to whatever is approved here today?
CHAIR CARROLL: Ms. Loudermilk?
MS. LOUDERMILK: ... That is an excellent question.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(laughter) . ..
MS. LOUDERMILK: Uh ...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (inaudible) . ..
MS. LOUDERMILK: It's basically up to the Council Land Use Committee if that is, if from
today with this particular application, if you are not a bed and breakfast but are classified
as a transient vacation rental, whether you live on property or you have a property
manager and you choose to limit it to four rooms ... any further applications that come
forward ... for consistency, I would ... um ... suspect that the, one, the Planning
Department would ...
. . . let the applicants and the Commission know of the Council's policy decision, make
the recommend ... should they, should the applicant stay with four or go further would be
up to them. But the bottom line would be that it, if it's a conditional permit, and it's a
TVR, and as of today, that you want to limit the number of rooms available to four, that
is the Council's prerogative for any future, as well as any time extensions that would
have to come before you.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. I guess to Corp. Counsel to continue on
the discussion that we had a little bit ago regarding, you know, reducing the number of
rooms. If this body chooses to reduce that number of rooms to "four", the application
asked for seven, it goes to the Planning Commission--tell me what the flexibility of that
Commission, what kind of flexibility they, do they have in addressing the total number of
rooms, be it four or seven?
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MR. GIROUX: Well, once it's established in the conditional permit that you're dealing with
today, it's gonna be difficult for the, the special use permit that the Commission is gonna
deal with to ... to increase the number, amount of rooms. If anything, they would, could
be more restrictive. If they, if they went ahead and actually did pass, you know, with a
decision and order, a permit that allowed more rooms ...just by logic, they ... they would
be restricted to the most restrictive of, of--'cause they're, you're looking at almost three
or four levels of permitting. So it's to the least restrictive that they would be allowed to
proceed with, with their project.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Further discussion? Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Mr. Chair, I, I can understand where the conversation is
going about what we can and cannot do. My, my one concern is that in drafting or
crafting legislation based on just this one application that's before us, I think it creates a
really ... (sigh). .. non-level playing field. And to just look at one applicant in this
particular point in time and then say, oh, we're applying this to you--it just seems
inappropriate to me. What I would rather see, if the Members wanna put any conditions
or anything in terms of conditions, do the same thing that has been done, then, with the
traffic impact fee--say, if and when the Council chooses to adopt a policy .. .if it's for
affordable housing .. .if it's to limit number of rooms or whatever, then just put in there
that upon adoption of that policy, that this could alter these applications. Something to
that effect so that. .. and, and only make it upon the renewal of this particular application.
If we wanna apply affordable housing policy, then maybe we could insert language that
says "upon adoption of that, this person would pay it". But I, I have a big problem with
adding these kinds of conditions when we haven't addressed them on a uniform basis,
and then just penalizing one applicant. So .. .1, I'm not in favor of adding all of these
precedent and policy-setting measures and applying it just in isolation. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, you know, on a previous application ... that you
held maybe about a week or two ago, we had asked the Department questions and I think
Ms. Tavares brought up at least one of 'em--should the ... affordable requirements of
additional housing units, because of transient rooms or rentals .. .1 think still needs to be
answered. I, I ask if you have received responses from the Department of the various
questions we had to Planning and Public Works ... regarding whether or not other parts of
the current Maui County Code needs to be complied with--from grease traps for food
preparation 'cause of commercial activity, whether or not. . .if it's seven units, I would
expect two affordable units to be built.
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· .. And to me, that's the risk you take when you want a conditional permit, Chairman, if
it's outside of the permitted uses, of the zoning.
CHAIR CARROLL: I would ask if... first, Planning, then Public Works, could respond to
Mr. Hokama's question.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKERS: .. .(inaudible) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Questions.
· .. Mr. Yoshida?
MR. YOSHIDA: Yes, Councilmember Hokama, Members of the Committee .. .I haven't heard
anything specific regarding affordable housing requirement for ... short-term rentals. We
do note, I believe, under Chapter 2-point. .. the Affordable Housing section for
hotel-related developments, I believe you have to have a minimum of 20 rooms ... or
more in order for the affordable housing requirement of one ... affordable unit per
four ... hotel-related units is, is required.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would agree with you, Mr. Yoshida, and that is done on
Hotel-zoned property. Okay? These people are asking to allow this trans, this business
to occur in Residential.
· .. So I'm willing to look at it differently.
NOTE:

Silence.

MS. LOUDERMILK: ... (inaudible) . .. question?
MR. YOSHIDA: Oh, yeah, I, I'm not aware of any policy.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's why it's called "conditional permit and conditions of
zoning". It's conditions we place to mitigate what shouldn't be occurring there in the
first place . .. under the current zoning. This is, again, not permitted in the proposed
zoning.
MS. LOUDERMILK: ... No, it is not permitted. The single-family use of the property is
permitted.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That is correct.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But it's being proposed for transient vacation rentals.
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MS. LOUDERMILK: That is correct. And that is why they are ...before you today--to allow
for the establishment of a use that is not outright permitted.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... Did Public Works give you any response, Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Public Works, please come forward.
NOTE:

Pause while Mr. Miyamoto approached the floor.

MR. MIY AMOTO: . . . It is our understanding, regarding the requirement of a grease
interceptor, it appears, based on the site plan that we have, that there's one main, one
kitchen only for, in the main house which is intended for the residents. It's not a.. .it
doesn't appear to be a kitchen, a kitchen that will be used to serve meals to the short-term
rentals. If it is, they would have to, if they do plan to serve meals to these short-term
rentals, then they, that kitchen would have to be certified by the Department of Health
and then at that point, then we would require them to put in a grease interceptor.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Are bed and breakfasts required?
MR. MIYAMOTO: It's, again it's all tied to whether or not they plan to serve meals. If they do
not plan to serve meals, they do not have to have the grease interceptors, if the kitchen is
primarily used for residential use.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So we have to assume they're telling us ...
. . . they not doing that activity?
NOTE:

Silence.

MR. MIYAMOTO: ... I, I guess that's a, the question for Planning 'cause that's a use issue
regarding how they operate the... facility.
MS. LOUDERMILK: If their representations are made that they will not, that they do not
require a commercial kitchen for the Department of Health, then... as Mr. Miyamoto had
indicated, the grease trap issue does not come in. At this point in time, the Applicant is
not intending to cook meals on the property. But. ..the Applicant is looking at the
possibility in the future. And if that's the case, then they would have to be required to get
the Department of Health... commercial kitchen certification. And what that in, and then
what that entails--how do we find out about it? When the permit comes up for
renewal--what has been complied with and what has not been complied with.
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NOTE:

Silence.

MS. NAKATA: ... Mr. Chair? Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes, Ms. Nakata?
MS. NAKATA: Staff is reviewing the draft minutes from the June 1st meeting where this
Committee first took up this application. And at that meeting, Mr. Herling, in response to
a question posed by Councilmember Johnson stated as follows: we haven't served food
as yet, and if we do serve food--and we're thinking about it because it might be easier to
advertise that way--we would just do prepared foods. We wouldn't, there would never be
any cooking, there wouldn't be use of any...just a refrigerator and just putting out fruit
and maybe Danish or something like that.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Ms. Nakata. Anything further, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... Well, it. . .I don't know how much to ...take into account
whether or not this is actually gonna be for a long-term period. And if so, then I would
prefer them to take their chances whether or not the community will support a zoning
change. 'Cause this is a hell of a way to, to go around zoning ...
· . . and for us to continually to not support the integrity of our zoning categories of
permitted uses. Because we've been brought to Court, Mr. Chairman--for some of us
who sat on this, on previous Councils--regarding how we've approved conditional
permits ... and how we've ...tried to mitigate ... what we've considered disadvantageous
or negative impacts to the surrounding neighbors. And at one point, I was also willing to
support abolishing conditional permits--you either apply for the right zoning category or
you don't do it.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... You know, for me, the problem is also the area. I go up
and down that road quite a lot lately .. .in the last year and a half since it is now my
father's resting place in Makawao Veterans'. Besides transient vacation businesses,
you're dealing with those bicycles coming down that road everyday.. .impacting
Baldwin Avenue's traffic flow. We have a rural community, zoned area. Pineapple's
still in cultivation on the other side of the road ... near our big Veterans' cemetery. We
have an entity such as Hui Noeau ... doing educational nonprofit work.
· .. You know, for me, Ijust don't like the mix, Chairman.
· .. So I, I can see changing from Interim to the zoning of Rural. I don't have a problem
with getting out of Interim. But again, you know, I have a big problem with TVRs. And
I'm happy to share, after the meeting ... what some of our colleagues did on Oahu
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yesterday regarding B&Bs and TVRs at Honolulu Council. .. that I'd be happy to share
with them after the meeting, Chairman. But again, I. . .I would support giving this
applicant, since it's a on-going one ... support a term of renewal. .. to eventually shut
down and cease operation .
. . . That I, I could support.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman ... (cough) . .. excuse me, I, I can .. .I fully
understand the points of view coming from my, the various colleagues, especially my
colleague from Lanai. This conditional permit is for a period of one year from the
effective date. And if we should approve this conditional permit, it is for one year. In the
meantime, and I certainly ... hope that in that meantime, in one year's time we will have
addressed the transient vacation rental issue. That is going to start discussion on
August 1st in the Planning Committee. And I think all of these different issues will come
out and we will have the opportunity to, to really bring some consistency into how we're
treating these applications--you know, depending on where the zoning and whatever--and
get past it. So if we look at passing this with or without some amendments, knowing and
realizing and having ... making sure that the owner realizes transient vacation rental issue
is coming up, this permit is for one year, at the end of that one year everybody will have
to follow whatever the law is at the time. So .. .it, this is not a forever thing. I don't think
we're gonna look at grandfathering anybody in the vacation rent--or at least I hope not.
And that we will look at whatever ones we have passed through this ... Council's action,
Committee and Council's action, that they stand until their expiration date. After that
expiration date, everybody falls into whatever the ordinance is regarding short-term,
short-term vacation rentals. So I'm not as uncomfortable about looking at this particular
application as I would be if we didn't, if I didn't some, at least, glimmer of hope
.. .(laughter) . .. regarding bringing this issue to a head and settling it and getting
something on the books. So, yeah, those are my, my comments right now.
CHAIR CARROLL:
Mr. Hokama?

Any further discussion before the Chair gives his recommendation?

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would then ... be willing to ask the Members, then, to
support--maybe we should put language in the appropriate documents, Chairman,
that. .. should .. .the Council pass ... a new ordinance on policy regarding this type of
activities, that they would have to abide by whatever. .. you know, as, as Ms. Tavares just
shared, will abide. And again, because that's means no grandfathering.
CHAIR CARROLL: I think-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You live--
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CHAIR CARROLL: --Ms. Johnson also had the same idea-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You live with the new policy of this County.
CHAIR CARROLL: I would hope-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: .. .(inaudible) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: --that after we have a motion on the floor, then we can consider such
amendments .
. . . Any further discussion before the Chair gives his recommendation?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: Hearing none, the Chair would entertain a motion to pass the further
revised bill entitled: a bill for an ordinance granting a conditional permit to
Marty Herling for a transient vacation rental within the RU-l Rural zoning district for
property situated at 3265 Baldwin Aveu [sic], Avenue ... Hamapoko [sic], Makawao,
Maui, Hawaii on to first reading and to file the communication.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON and VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: So moved.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: It's been moved by ... Ms. Johnson, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla.
Discussion, Ms. Johnson?
MS. JOHNSON: No, I think that. .. what the Members bring up are very valid...reasons. You
know, one of the reasons why I support this particular application is because I've stayed
in similar facilities that were kind of on the outskirts of town, they were historic
structures. In a lot of areas of the country, they have historical societies and other areas.
And I know we have the same kinds of entities here that help to preserve historic
buildings. Most of those buildings are not used for commercial purposes. I think that
this particular building ... because of its historic nature .. .it, it's really wonderful to be
able to share that kind of history with people who either live here or visit. I know that I
was privileged to stay in an old historic house outside of Falmouth, Massachusetts. And
it was a wonderful experience, so I do appreciate that. And those kinds of
experiences ...while the hotel industry offers certain things, there are those individuals
that want these ... historic kinds of structures and they really enjoy the architecture. And
the people who rented us the space in Falmouth said the only way that they could make it
financially was to actually tum their own home into a bed and breakfast or a transient
vacation rental. So for me .. .I think that there has to be balance. We can't look at every
single project as just one, you know, just with one sweeping view. So that's why I
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support this particular project for having that approval so that it would actually be
appreciated by others. So I, I will be supporting it. I, I don't really, at this point,
Mr. Chair. .. need to have any amendments. If others wish to make them, that's fine.
Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Further discussion?
... Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair, I'd like to amend the main motion by
adding a condition that would be Condition Number. .. Number 12, right. .. that the
number of rooms available for rental would be four, and that the owner must abide
on ... must live on the property.
CHAIR CARROLL: We have a motion on the floor by Ms. Tavares. Seconded-COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR CARROLL: --by Mr. Mateo. Discussion, Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chairman, I think that. .. you know, even given
the, the remarks of my colleague, Ms. Johnson, that by having four rooms with a
maximum of two people per room, that's eight. .. eight persons who could enjoy and
appreciate the ... the ambience or the setting, the environment of that, this
particular... vacation rental. In, in light of what I had said earlier about this permit being
valid for one year. .. we will be tackling the, the harder issues and get more into detail
about what it is that the Council feels the direction should be regarding vacation rentals
as a general Maui County issue. It, it is unfortunate that we struggle with every single
application that's coming in, but is also unfortunate that people who are interested in
providing this type of accommodation have had to wait for such a, a very long time to go
through the process to even have a permit application heard. So .. .I think that going
from the seven rooms to the four rooms, to me, is still reasonable. Um .. .it's a one-year
period of time and then we'll just have to see where we end up with the vacation rental
agreement or the ordinance. And if it's, if we're not at that point yet, maybe it, when
we're talking about it we can put in some conditions that, you know, for example, if this,
if our vacation rental ordinance passes .. .let's say at the 11 th month after this is in effect,
that's really not sufficient time for the operators to gear down their business if it means
they have to cut it even further or whatever, or if it's not allowed at all. So we have to do
it in such a way that we have a transition period between those who are operating legally
and the new law. So those are the only kinds of conditions that I would... not "the only",
but the kinds of conditions I would consider to put in to that vacation rental so that
we're .. .looking at both sides of the issue or all sides of the issue so that we try to be fair
to everyone involved--the neighbors, the operator, and the, the County as a whole. So
those are my comments. And, and if this does, if this does not get enough support to be
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put in as a condition ... you know, we'll bring up the same discussion when we talk about
the vacation rentals. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you. Ms. Johnson?
COUNCll..,MEMBER JOHNSON: Because the Applicant and also the Planning Commission
and the parties have settled on seven units, and because we've also approved other
similar... although not, you know, exactly in that same area, other similar facilities ...this
being only a one-year permit, I think that depending on what happens with transient
vacation rentals .. .I think they're gonna be subject, you know, to whatever the rules that
... (end of tape, start 2A) . .. time that we adopt them, but I would rather just leave it at
the seven right now. And if the Applicant chooses to operate with fewer rooms, I think
that's up to them. But because this is what's been agreed upon and because we've also
passed other similar...units or other projects forward, I, I would not, right now, support
deviating from that. So, Mr. Chair, I, I won't be supporting the amendment at this time.
Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... Further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANll..,LA: Thank you, Chair. Uh ... gonna go with the recommendation as
we see forth from the Corporation Counsel in regards to the seven rooms. I feel very
uncomfortable of... putting a condition ...requiring only four because really we don't
know what's gonna happen to those existing vacation rentals that are, or B&Bs that are
more than four units. So as for me, I'm gonna be voting "no" on the amendment.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... Mr. Mateo?
COUNCll..,MEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. I'll be supporting the
amendment made by Member Tavares. Just for the sake of clarification, I'm not aware of
the full history. However, I think those other operations that were approved by prior
Council's .. .I, I don't believe situation was the same. I think it all, it all varied. For
myself, Chairman, it's just that when the applications keep coming forward, I don't know
when it's, when enough is enough. When do we look at the request--you know, this is a
seven-room operation. Is it appropriate to approve a 10-, a 15-, a 20-room operation? So
I think by, you know, with Member Tavares' recommendation, it'll give us the
opportunity to address some of those issues and give the operator the, the opportunity to
start looking at what may be forthcoming. And I think that is a fair request. If you
wanna run a business as such, look for approved zoning areas to do it. I'll be supporting
the amendment.
CHAIR CARROLL: Further discussion? We have an amendment to the main motion on the
floor .
. . . Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion, signify by "aye".
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Raise hands, the "ayes", please.
NOTE:

Pause while Council Members raised their hands.

CHAIR CARROLL: ... All those ... opposed to the motion-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
CHAIR CARROLL: --signify by saying "no". Please raise your hands.
NOTE:

Pause while Council Members raised their hands.

CHAIR CARROLL: ... Motion does not pass .
. . . Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chair, was your vote "no"?
CHAIR CARROLL: My vote was "no".
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: But it wouldn't make any difference, there still wasn't enough. It was
split. There was no five votes on the floor.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, and Tavares.

NOES:

Councilmembers Johnson, Kane, Vice-Chair PontaniUa, and
Chair Carroll.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Anderson and Molina.

AMENDMENT TO MAIN MOTION FAILED.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: ... Oh, yeah.
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CHAIR CARROLL: All right. We are back to the main motion.
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR CARROLL: ... If there's no further discussion, I will call for the vote.
· .. All those in favor of the motion on the floor, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
COUNCILMEMBERMATEO: No.
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR CARROLL: ... Motion does not pass.
NOTE:

Silence.

CHAIR CARROLL: ... All right-COUNCILMEMBER T AV ARES: Mr. Chairman-CHAIR CARROLL: --Members-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Excuse me, Mr. Chairman? Could we have a roll call vote?
· .. Please?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Uh-huh.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. All those ...
· .. All right, Tammy, please ... all those in favor of the motion--or. .. did you write down
who was "aye" and ...
MS. FRIAS: No, it's kind of hard when they're raising hands. If we could do a roll call?
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CHAIR CARROLL: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... Carla, why don't you call out the names of the Members?
MS. NAKATA: Councilmember Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
MS. NAKATA: Councilmember Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Aye.
MS. NAKATA: Councilmember Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Aye.
MS. NAKATA: Councilmember Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
MS. NAKATA: Councilmember Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Aye.
MS. NAKATA: Councilmember Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No.
MS. NAKATA: Committee Chair Carroll?
CHAIR CARROLL: No.
VICE-CHAIR PONT ANILLA: Yeah.
NOTE:

Silence.

MS. FRIAS: ... Mr. Chair, we have four "noes" and three "ayes". The motion fails.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --just a--
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CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --point of clarification. Your vote, you're voting "no" on the
motion, on your recommendation? You made the recommendation for it to pass and-CHAIR CARROLL: Oh, I'm sorry.
ALL: ... (laughter) . ..
CHAIR CARROLL: ... No, I voted "aye". I'm sorry. I was, you know, this is what you
call ... a Chair that is a morning person. I just. .. for some reason I had in mind the
amendment to the motion that we voted on earlier. And I ask for your humble
forgiveness. No, I vote "aye". Thank you very much, Mr. Kane.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Johnson, Kane, Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and
Chair Carroll.

NOES:

Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, and Tavares.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Anderson and Molina.

MOTION FAILED.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: That's what I was going to ask ... (inaudible) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: That's "aye". Still doesn't pass.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Four "ayes", three "noes".
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes. And either way, the Chair's one ... as in the other motion, didn't
make any difference because of the amount of Members we have on the floor. All
right ...
. . . let me call on the maker of the motion that failed, first. Or. .. did you have your hand
up?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No.
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CHAIR CARROLL: I'm sorry. Mr. Kane, followed by... Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I'd like to move to defer this item, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... If there are no objections ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: ... I don't think ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Seconded ...
COUNCILMEMBER T AV ARES: Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: We have a motion on the floor, then, to defer.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR CARROLL: Discussion, Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I yield.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any discussion? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman ...
. . . My, my point is there's not enough votes to approve it or deny it at this point. So we
should just file it.
CHAIR CARROLL: ... There's a motion on the floor to defer at this time .
. . . Any further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, my--question.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So what happens to the operation? It will continue to
con ... to operate in infinitum 'til a decision is made ... which is base, basically means it
got approved ... although there was no affirmative vote to approve?
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CHAIR CARROLL: The only thing I can say is that the Administration stand on vacation
rentals and bed and breakfast. .. their policy that they have in place now, this operation
would continue on status quo if no action is taken today.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Then, another question, please, Chairman.
CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: But, Mr. Giroux, once the official time expires ... according
to County law, it will be in violation of our laws? Once the current permit expires, it is
an illegal activity-CHAIR CARROLL: Corporation Counsel?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --that could be enforceable, or should be enforceable.
NOTE:

Silence.

MR. GIROUX: ... Chair? Urn ... my understanding is that this operation currently does not
have a permit. Is that. .. so .. .I don't believe I can answer that question.
NOTE:

Silence.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... So if it doesn't have a permit and it's not a current
permitted use ... by conditional permit ...
. . . is this an impeachable act by the Administration, not to uphold the laws of the
County?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (laughter) . ..
MR. GIROUX: ... I'd have to do some research on that. I'm not prepared to answer that at this
time.
CHAIR CARROLL: The Corporation Counsel is not able to answer that now, and I doubt if
they will be able to answer it after a recess. We have a motion on the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Pontanilla seconded-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(inaudible) . ..
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CHAIR CARROLL: We already have a motion on the floor to defer this item. Any further
discussion? Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The reason I made the motion to defer, in
defense of the position that I took to support this project is that this is a special convened
Land Use meeting. It's not a regularly scheduled one.
CHAIR CARROLL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And, therefore, you can see that two of the nine Members are not
available to act on this particular item. The deferral would allow an opportunity for you,
as Chair, to reschedule this meeting. I think--and if I'm wrong, I can be corrected, and I
would stand corrected, respectfully--that it would provide an opportunity at a regularly
scheduled meeting to have this item reposted and provide full participation by the body
for a final recommendation. That's why we have nine members, and that's why we
would provide an opportunity for a majority of Members to vote this project up or down.
So by having a deferral, this would provide you, as our Chair, the opportunity to have all
Members present and have this item posted to have a final determination on up or down
on this project. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: That is the Chair's hope. Further discussion? Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I also think that because this seems to hinge on the number
of units ... as opposed to anything else, that it would give those Members who feel
strongly about that particular subject, the opportunity to visit with the Applicant. So that
if the Applicant voluntarily chose--rather than to get no permit--to operate with four
units, I think it would at least give him the opportunity to make that choice. So, you
know, that being said... I'm gonna be supporting the motion for deferral.
CHAIR CARROLL: Further discussion? Ms. Tavares?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
Mr. Chairman, I'm just wondering because "no
action" ... referring to what I think the definitions are, what an action of a Committee
is--no action took place because there weren't enough votes on either side--is it a, is it a
possibHity to discharge the Committee at the Council meeting so that it was dis, would be
brought up at the full Council?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(inaudible) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER T AVARES: Is that a possibility?
CHAIR CARROLL: It is-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(inaudible) . ..
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CHAIR CARROLL: --possible, but that is not what's under discussion on the floor right now.
But it is possible.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Well, it will affect my vote-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: .. .(inaudible) . ..
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --whether or not to support deferral or, or otherwise. That's
why I wanted to know if-CHAIR CARROLL: Uh ...
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --someone could answer that question-CHAIR CARROLL: ... I will-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: --if that's an option.
CHAIR CARROLL: --defer to Corporation Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's not for them to make-COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No, I. .. yes-COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --comment.
CHAIR CARROLL: Or-COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: It's the Staff-MS. NAKATA: Yes, it's-. COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It is for the body to make the decision.
MS. NAKATA: The Committee ...could discharge the County Communication if it chose to do
so.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... Would you get a Committee Report?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: You know, and I know that in a spirit, we're all gonna be
respectful of each other, we all have our, you know, hard stands on this item.
Technically, Mr. Chair, because there is no majority vote in this case or an official of five
votes, technically you could adjourn this meeting and it would be automatically deferred.
· .. Okay, so I put on the deferral just out of respect to allow for this item to have its
ultimate up or down with a regularly scheduled meeting, have it posted one more time.
And if, if a majority of Members say "no", no problem. I mean, you know, I'm sure the
Applicant will be bummed if it didn't go through. But, hey, for me ... I'm just, I'm just
looking out to provide this body opportunity to have full participation on an item that is,
right now, obviously divided. We have all our, we all have our positions and it seems
we're very firm on them.
MS. NAKATA: Excuse me, Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Excuse me.
· .. So-CHAIR CARROLL: Proceed, Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: --Mr. Chair... again, you know, it's been done before, you
adjourn the meeting because we had no vote, and it's an automatic deferral. It's not filed,
it's not anything else. It's deferred. So thank you. And, and I apologize for cutting your
Staff off, but I just wanted to finish my thought. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: No, thank you, Mr. Kane. Ms. Nakata, do you have something?
MS. NAKATA: I apologize, Councilmember Kane. Staff stands corrected. If the item...were
recommended for a discharge, there would be a Committee Report issued.
CHAIR CARROLL: All right. Further discussion? We have a motion on the floor to defer.
Mr. Pontanilla?
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Just have a question for Planning Department.
regards to--I'm looking at a letter dated February 13,2002. Urn ...

This is in

· .. this B&B, what, you know, reading this thing here, was in operation prior to 2002.
And ... you know, a comment was made that this is the first time they coming out,
coming for a B&B permit. Urn... you know, when I go back into ... well, as far as, far

- 37 -

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 7, 2005

back as 2002, it seems like this bed and breakfast was in operation since the... probably
the late '90s.
MS. LOUDERMILK: Yeah, my understanding, Mr. Harling, Herling is not the original owner
of this property that operates the B&B.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
MS. LOUDERMILK: The previous owner also operated a bed and breakfast on the same
property. And that... unbeknownst to the Department at that time ...Mr. Herling then
purchased the property. My understanding, he was made aware that what he purchased,
the use was not a permitted use in the proposed location. So that is why he came in for
the various ... permits. So, yes, this has been ... this property has been operating as a
B&B with the previous owner, and then now with Mr. Herling.
VICE-CHAIR PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR CARROLL: Any further discussion on the motion on the floor?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: ... Chair? Chairman ... one last-CHAIR CARROLL: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I take Mr. Kane's ... comments to heart. I would prefer not
to deal with this on the Council floor .
. . . And, again, I control the Council calendar like you control your Committee agendas.
And, and it would be ...while I won't... well, who knows what I will do if it comes be,
on my desk. I can tell you I would rather deal with in Committee because I would like
the committee report to be very clear and factual about this very important but
difficult. .. request and the struggle the Committee's going through to try and do what,
the best decision possible. So I would ... support a... deferral at this time, although I
would rather just file it myself.
CHAIR CARROLL:
Ms. Tavares?

Thank you.

Any further discussion on the motion on the floor?

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, Mr. Chair, I just ask that question about the discharge
as for information, to know if we had any options other than what we were discussing
earlier. But I will support the deferral 'cause I do believe the discussion should be--on
this topic--in Committee. Thank you.
CHAIR CARROLL: Okay, any further discussion?
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... Hearing none, all those in favor of the motion, signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR CARROLL: Opposed?
... Motion carried.

VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Hokama, Johnson, Kane, Mateo, Tavares,
Vice-Chair Pontanilla, and Chair Carroll.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Anderson and Molina.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Members. I appreciate you taking your time on this off-week.
And this item is deferred and will be scheduled on a regular meeting day ... when we
have an opening. Hearing no further business, having no further business, this meeting is
adjourned .. .(gavel) . ..

ADJOURN:

2:59 p.m.

APPROVED:

ROBERT CARROLL, Chair
Land Use Committee
Transcribed by: Camille Sakamoto
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